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CITY OF SANTA BARBARA


COUNCIL AGENDA REPORT
DATE:


August 22, 2006
TO:
Mayor and Councilmembers
FROM:
Environmental Services, Public Works Department
SUBJECT:
Approval Of Soil Contamination Notice For 927 Chapala Street, Leaking Underground Fuel Tank (LUFT) Site No. 90054
RECOMMENDATION:   That Council:
A. Authorize the Public Works Director to execute a Soil Contamination Notice for 927 Chapala Street; and

B. Adopt, by reading of title only, a Resolution of the Council of the City of Santa   Barbara (City) Approving a Soil Contamination Notice for 927 Chapala Street, Leaking Underground Fuel Tank (LUFT) Site No. 90054.
DISCUSSION:
The City owns a parcel of real property at 927 Chapala Street, a component of Assessor’s Parcel Number (APN) 039-313-007.  The site is occupied by Imperial Muffler and Smog, pursuant to a lease with the City.  
In March 1994, one 550-gallon Underground Storage Tank (UST) containing a heavy oil product was removed from this site by the City in response to a County of Santa Barbara (County) Fire Prevention Division (FPD) directive.  After the tank had been removed, soil assessments showed contamination above County recommended action levels of a variety of fuel-related contaminants, including total petroleum hydrocarbons, benzene, toluene and xylene.  Due to the contamination, the site was designated as LUFT Site No. 90054 and regulated by the FPD. 
In March 1995, the City excavated 96 tons of contaminated soil in the vicinity of the former UST.  Soil sampling after the excavation revealed a limited amount of contamination remained.  

On June 20, 1995, a second UST, containing mostly water, was also removed from the site.  Additional soil assessment indicated petroleum hydrocarbon contamination, and additional soil was removed, with the presence of the building housing Imperial Smog and Muffler restricting excavation activities.  

In 2002, the City applied for site closure due to the low levels of contamination remaining in the soil.  The FPD directed the City to attach a notice in the owner’s deed to give constructive notice to prospective owners of the existence of the remaining contamination of the real property in order to achieve site closure.  
Even though it is not contemplated that the land located at 927 Chapala Street will be conveyed by the City to any subsequent owners, it is necessary for the Public Works Director to execute a Soil Contamination Notice in order to comply with all applicable regulations.  It is also necessary for Council to adopt the proposed resolution to authorize the recordation of the subject Soil Contamination Notice in the County Recorder’s Office.

It should be mentioned that the County requires the Soil Contamination Notice to be executed by the City before it is signed by the official authorized to sign it on behalf of the County.  If the subject Notice is approved by City Council, steps will be taken to obtain the County’s authorized signature, and the Notice will be returned to the City Clerk for recordation.

ATTACHMENTS:   1)  Location Map

  2)  Santa Barbara County Letter dated March 4, 2003
PREPARED BY:
  Kevin P. Afflerbaugh, Environmental Services Specialist/KPA/nrs
SUBMITTED BY:
Anthony J. Nisich, Public Works Director

APPROVED BY:
City Administrator’s Office[image: image1.png]
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